
 
          October 12, 2020 

 

Governor Charles Baker 

Lt. Gov. Karyn Polito  

Secretary Marylou Sudders 

Acting Secretary Daniel Tsai 

DPH Commissioner Monica Bharel 

Attorney General Maura Healy 

Senate President Karen Spilka 

Speaker of House Robert DeLeo 

 

Dear Governor Baker and other distinguished State officials:  

 

On behalf of the undersigned organizations and individuals, we express our appreciation for the 

most recent revisions to the Crisis Standards of Care (CSC).  We want to acknowledge the hard 

work of the Governor’s Advisory Committee, and the importance of a public comment process 

in finalizing this document.  These comments have been uploaded to the designated link, and are 

provided to State officials here as a courtesy copy.   

 

Like all involved in this process, our objective is that the CSC never be invoked, and we urge the 

administration to continue to work tirelessly to prevent such an outcome.  We have months of 

experience managing the transmission of COVID-19, and we cannot accept the inevitability of a 

second wave of infections.  As the wealthiest country in the world, and in a State with nationally 

recognized health care systems, these standards – and the avoidable loss of human life they 

portend - should never become necessary. 

 

The revised Massachusetts CSC contain important improvements that will help reduce the 

potential for discriminatory allocation of scare medical resources, and limit the exacerbation of 

existing health inequalities. In particular, our coalition strongly supports the following revisions: 

 

1) the removal of 2-5 year prognosis as criteria for prioritizing access to care; 

 

2) the removal of “saving the most life years” as a primary CSC goal, and corresponding changes 

to the tie breaker provisions that prohibit relying solely on age as a distinguishing characteristic 

between similarly situated patients; 

 

3) the additional emphasis on reasonable accommodations for persons with disabilities 

throughout the triage process, and directives to avoid discriminatory assumptions based on 

disability;  

 

4) new requirements for competency-based training of hospital staff and triage teams, including 

training on implicit bias; and  
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5) provisions on health care decision-making, stating that no individual or their families shall be 

coerced or required to commit to a DNR and/or DNI order as a prerequisite to receiving 

treatment, regardless of the level of strain on hospital resources or the individual’s disability, or 

pre-existing health condition.  

 

While we appreciate these changes, several important issues remain in the latest draft, requiring 

further revision.  For ease of review, we have attached a redlined version of the CSC containing 

these additional changes.   

 

Foremost among these revisions is the recommendation that initial triage criteria focus on 

patients’ short term survivability with treatment, and that predictions regarding prognosis only be 

considered as an additional factor within the revised tiebreaker provisions.  OCR's position on 

the potential discriminatory impact of life expectancy predictions has evolved in recent 

months.  In the most recent OCR resolution involving Utah’s CSC, it only accepted imminent or 

short term mortality risk as the triage standard.  While clearly better than 5 year prognosis, 

studies regarding the reliability and accuracy of one year life expectancy predictions are still 

questionable, with some showing significant over prediction of the likelihood of death within one 

year.  Assessments of one year prognosis also remain vulnerable to implicit bias.  These 

concerns have been further validated through our consultations with emergency room physicians, 

ethicists and other medical professionals focused on health equity.   

 

In the event any prognostication occurs in the initial triage process, it should be limited to 

tiebreaker situations, and then only pursuant to clear safeguards to ensure decisions are fully 

informed, reliable, and insulated from unconscious bias.  In these limited situations, prognosis 

should then focus only on whether there is clear evidence that the individual would not survive 

beyond 6 months – the same predictive standard commonly applied by physicians in the context 

of hospice referrals. Physicians should be directed to refrain for adding additional points 

whenever there is insufficient evidence in the existing medical record to make such a 

determination to a high degree of medical certainty.    

 

We also urge the State to create a virtual panel of medical experts who can be called upon to 

inform triage team decisions for special populations, including older adults, people with 

disabilities, and communities of color.  This resource is necessary in order to ensure equal access 

to expert clinical judgment and consultation across all Massachusetts hospitals, be they large or 

small, urban or rural. 

 

In addition, we want to underline the importance of prohibiting age discrimination in the 

implementation of crisis standards. Relying solely on age as a criterion for prioritizing patients is 

inconsistent with the anti-discrimination framework articulated within the CSC, and its reliance 

on individualized medical evidence, rather than assumptions about a condition or protected 

group.  OCR has made clear that the Age Discrimination Act and Section 1557 of the ACA are 

applicable to crisis standards, and that older persons should not be deprioritized for health care 

based on stereotypes or other impermissible factors.  Age should only be considered as one of 

many factors that may impact an individualized assessment of survivability.  For this reason, and 

to avoid any violation of the Age Discrimination Act, we request that the CSC make this anti-

discrimination principle clear in both its introduction, and within the relevant sections of the 
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triage protocol.  Any consideration of age must be limited to individualized medical assessments, 

as recommended in the attached redline document. 

 

Finally, there are additional revisions needed to ensure diversity and health equity.  Among them 

is the removal of language which makes diversity within triage teams and oversight committees 

optional or aspirational, and an alternative triage team nomination process designed to better 

achieve this outcome.  We also recommend removing provisions on the “blinding” of patient 

demographic information.  The concept of "blindness" to characteristics that place an individual 

into a disadvantaged group has led to the continuation of profound health disparities and may be 

viewed as license to ignore rather than work to identify and eliminate these inequalities.
1
   

 

In sum, we continue to believe that the 1 year prognosis standard is likely to penalize many 

individuals who may well survive beyond that time with access to treatment.  Research 

demonstrates that errors in these determinations tend to under-estimated survivability, and they 

are susceptible to bias.  As OCR has endorsed in other jurisdictions, short-term survivability of 

the acute illness (i.e. to discharge) is the most accurate and least discriminatory approach to 

prioritization.  If the CSC include any future prognosis beyond immediate survivability, it should 

only be used in tiebreaker situations and then only for 6 months, a standard that physicians are 

accustomed to applying when making decisions about referral to hospice care.       

 

Thank you for this opportunity to provide input into the revision process, and for the 

Commonwealth’s decision to allow for public comment on the proposed revisions.  Our coalition 

is available to answer any additional questions related to this letter or the attached redline 

changes.         

        Sincerely, 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Kathryn L. Rucker 

Cathy E. Costanzo 

Steven J. Schwartz 

Center for Public Representation 

22 Green Street 

Northampton, MA 01060 

krucker@cpr-ma.org 

ccostanzo@cpr-ma.org 

sschwartz@cpr-ma.org 

 

 

 

 

                                                           
1
 See Policy Solutions for Reversing the Color-blind Public Health Response to COVID-19 in the US, Marisa 

K.Dowling, MD, MPP, JAMA July 21, 2020 Volume 324, Number 3;  see also Preliminary Framework for 

Equitable Allocation of COVID 19 Vaccine, the National Academies of Science, Engineering, and Medicine, page 

39 (demograph info appropriate to ensure equity)  https://www.nap.edu/catalog/25914/discussion-draft-of-the-

preliminary-framework-for-equitable-allocation-of-covid-19-vaccine 

 

mailto:krucker@cpr-ma.org
mailto:ccostanzo@cpr-ma.org
mailto:sschwartz@cpr-ma.org
https://www.nap.edu/catalog/25914/discussion-draft-of-the-preliminary-framework-for-equitable-allocation-of-covid-19-vaccine
https://www.nap.edu/catalog/25914/discussion-draft-of-the-preliminary-framework-for-equitable-allocation-of-covid-19-vaccine
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Linda Landry 

Rick Glassman 

Hillary Dunn 

Disability Law Center 

11 Beacon Street, Suite 925 

Boston, MA 02108 

llandry@dlc-ma.org 

rglassman@dlc-ma.org 

hdunn@dlc-ma.org 

 

Regan Bailey 

Denny Chan 

Gelila Selassie 

Justice In Aging 

1101 I Street, NW, Suite 1100 

Washington, DC 20036 

rbailey@justiceinaging.org 

dchan@justiceinaging.org 

gselassie@justiceinaging.org 

 

Daniel S. Manning 

Radhika Bhattacharya 

Ventura Dennis 

Nancy Lorenz 

Greater Boston Legal Services 

197 Friend Street 

Boston, MA 02114  

dmanning@gbls.org 

RBhattacharya@gbls.org 

vdennis@gbls.org 

nlorenz@gbls.org 

 

Nicole Godaire  

Brain Injury Association of Massachusetts 

30 Lyman Street, Suite 10 

Westborough, MA 01581 

ngodaire@biama.org 

 

Monica Luke 

NAMI Massachusetts 

The Schrafft's Center 

529 Main St., Suite 1M17 

Boston, MA 02129-1125 

mluke@namimass.org 

 

 

Leo Sarkissian 

Maura Sullivan 

The Arc of Massachusetts 

217 South Street 

Waltham, MA 02453 

sarkissian@arcmass.org 

Sullivan@arcmass.org 

 

Colin Killick 

Disability Policy Consortium 

11 Dartmouth St #301 

Malden, MA 02148 

ckillick@dpcma.org 

 

Sera Davidow 

Western Massachusetts Recovery Learning 

Community 

199 High Street 

Holyoke, MA 01040 

sera@westernmassrlc.org 

 

Sandra Heller 

Massachusetts Families Organizing for Change 

109 Fairhaven Road  

Mattapoisett, MA 02739 

sandykinneyfc@gmail.com 

 

Justin J. Lowe 

Health Law Advocates 

One Federal Street, 5
th

 Floor 

Boston, MA 02110 

jlowe@hla-inc.org 

 

Phillip Kassel 

Caitlin Parton 

Mental Health Legal Advisors Committee 

24 School Street, Suite 804 

Boston, MA 02108 

pkassel@mhlac.org 

cparton@mhlac.org 

 

 

 

 

 

 

mailto:llandry@dlc-ma.org
mailto:rglassman@dlc-ma.org
mailto:hdunn@dlc-ma.org
mailto:rbailey@justiceinaging.org
mailto:dchan@justiceinaging.org
mailto:gselassie@justiceinaging.org
mailto:dmanning@gbls.org
mailto:RBhattacharya@gbls.org
mailto:vdennis@gbls.org
mailto:nlorenz@gbls.org
mailto:ngodaire@biama.org
mailto:mluke@namimass.org
mailto:sarkissian@arcmass.org
mailto:Sullivan@arcmass.org
mailto:ckillick@dpcma.org
mailto:sera@westernmassrlc.org
mailto:sandykinneyfc@gmail.com
mailto:jlowe@hla-inc.org
mailto:pkassel@mhlac.org
mailto:cparton@mhlac.org
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Kristen McCone Gordon   

New England Chapter  

of Paralyzed Veterans 

1208 VFW Parkway, Suite 301 

West Roxbury, MA 02132 

Kristen@newenglandpva.org  

 

Alice Bers, Litigation Director 

Center for Medicare Advocacy 

11 Ledgebrook Dr,  

Mansfield Center, CT 06250 

ABers@medicareadvocacy.org 

 

Kevin Costello 

Director of Litigation 

Center for Health Law & Policy Innovation 

Harvard Law School 

1563 Massachusetts Avenue 

Cambridge, MA 02138 

kcostello@law.harvard.edu 

 

Elizabeth Bostic 

elizabethebostic@gmail.com 

 

David Harris  

Charles Hamilton Houston  

Institute for Race and Justice 

Harvard Law School 

1563 Massachusetts Avenue 

Cambridge, MA 02138 

dharris@law.harvard.edu 

 

Greater Boston Chapter of United Spinal Assn. 

Doug Frey, President 

David Estrada, Vice President  

2 Rehabilitation Way 

Woburn, MA, 01801 

dougfrey17@gmail.com  

 

Alex Pirie, Coordinator  

Immigrant Service Providers Group/Health 

apirie@somervillecdc.org 

 

 

 

 

Ruth A. Bourquin 

Jessica Lewis 

American Civil Liberties Union   

Foundation of Massachusetts, Inc. 

211 Congress Street 

Boston, MA 02110 

RBourquin@aclum.org 

JLewis@aclum.org 

 

Ivan Espinoza-Madrigal 

Lawyers for Civil Rights 

61 Batterymarch Street, 5
th

 Floor 

Boston, MA 02110 

iespinoza@lawyersforcivilrights.org 

 

Bill Henning 

Jessica Podesva 

Boston Center for Independent Living 

60 Temple Place, Boston, MA 02111 

bhenning@bostoncil.org 

Jpodesva@bostoncil.org   

   

Paul Lanzikos 

paul.lanzikos@gmail.com 

 

Liz Matos  

Prisoners Legal Services 

50 Federal St. 4th floor  

Boston, MA 02110 

lmatos@plsma.org 

 

Massachusetts Coalition for Health Equity 

 

Emily Cleveland Manchanda, MD, MPH 

Assistant Professor of Emergency Medicine, 

Boston University School of Medicine 

Director for Equity Initiatives, Department of 

Emergency Medicine, Boston Medical Center 

emily.cleveland@bmc.org 

 

Regina LaRocque, MD MPH 

Associate Professor of Medicine 

Harvard Medical School 

rclarocque70@gmail.com 

 

 

mailto:Kristen@newenglandpva.org
mailto:ABers@medicareadvocacy.org
mailto:kcostello@law.harvard.edu
mailto:elizabethebostic@gmail.com
mailto:dharris@law.harvard.edu
mailto:dougfrey17@gmail.com
mailto:apirie@somervillecdc.org
mailto:RBourquin@aclum.org
mailto:JLewis@aclum.org
mailto:iespinoza@lawyersforcivilrights.org
mailto:bhenning@bostoncil.org
mailto:Jpodesva@bostoncil.org
mailto:paul.lanzikos@gmail.com
mailto:lmatos@plsma.org
mailto:emily.cleveland@bmc.org
mailto:rclarocque70@gmail.com
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Catarina Kiefe, MD, PhD 

Inaugural Melvin S. and Sandra L. Cutler 

Chair in Biomedical Research 

Chief Scientific Officer  

Professor of Population and Quantitative 

Health Sciences; and Medicine 

University of Massachusetts Medical School 

Catarina.Kiefe@umassmed.edu 

 

Onyinyechi Eke, MD 

Department of Emergency Medicine 

Massachusetts General Hospital 

OEKE@mgh.harvard.edu 

 

Joanne Suarez, MBE 

Community Health Assistant 

The Van, Harvard Medical School 

202 Washington Street 

Brookline MA 02445 

Joanne_Suarez@hms.harvard.edu 

 

 
 

mailto:Catarina.Kiefe@umassmed.edu
mailto:OEKE@mgh.harvard.edu
mailto:Joanne_Suarez@hms.harvard.edu

